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HEMMING PLAZA RFI SUBCOMMITTEE MEETING

MINUTES

May 1, 2012

2 p.m.
Location: Conference Room A 3112, Ed Ball Building, 214 North Hogan Street

In Attendance: Council Member Bill Gulliford, Council Member Don Redman, Jim Piggott, WJXT; Max Marbut, Financial News & Daily Record; Robin Miller, La Cena; Jerry Moran; La Cena; Jack Caulkins, citizen; Karan Nasrallah, JEDC; Jim Bailey, Financial News & Daily Record; Tiffani Daily, Mayor’s Office; Stan Johnson, City Council; Kelley Boree, Parks & recreation; Emily Lisska, Jacksonville Historical Society; Marcelle Polednik, MOCA; Jason Teal, OGC; Greg Pease, COJ Chief of Procurement, and Dan Macdonald, City Council.
Meeting convened: 3:34 p.m., April 30, 2012

Chair CM Bill Gulliford proposed that the meeting work from an outline to discuss the variety of topics that would be in a proposed Request for Information. The topics included: programming, service (which was later removed), security, facilities, revenue sources, operating hours, and maintenance.
Before the discussion began, Jerry Moran asked one more time if the park is going to be redesigned. He was told by Kelley Boree that there is no funding source for this project and CM Gulliford agreed that such a capital improvement is unlikely in the current economic environment.
Tiffani Dailey said the Mayor’s Office is interested in how changes in the park are going to be funded. CM Gulliford said that hopefully the eventual management company would bring in vendors that would produce money for the park.
Under Programming, the committee offered the following suggestions: free performances by students or any other appropriate group, history tours, events sponsored by MOCA and the library, a variety of public and private events, ArtWalk and similar static events, and sporting events and demonstrations.
After Service was withdrawn, Security was the next topic. CM Gulliford voiced his opinion that the Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office should be in charge of security. CM Redman offered that the manager would have better control and have the ability to manage the duties of a private security company. CM Gulliford wondered if a compromise of a hiring a private security firm with the proviso that a JSO officer would be on duty during park hours. Jason Teal explained that the City Council is limited in its ability to tell JSO where and when it is going to place police personnel. Kelley Boree suggested that this should be a question proffered in the RFI.
Under Facilities, restrooms were quickly discussed and it was decided again this should be a question posed in the RFI. A “No Smoking” policy was also discussed and Mr. Teal explained the city’s limitations to imposing such a law due to overriding state mandates on the issue. CM Gulliford suggested designated smoking areas and posting signs reading “No Smoking, Please” that would be merely a suggested behavior rather than a park rule.

Lighting and furniture would also be questions to include in the RFI.

Kiosks were discussed. CM Gulliford suggested having 4 or 5 of them as seen fit by the park management company, who would construct them. He’d prefer to see the park’s hot dog vendors working out of permanent kiosks rather than the carts that they use today.

The need for a stage was discussed and again it would be up to the discretion of a manager to decide if the stage needed to be covered and if a permanent sound system should be installed.
Jim Bailey offered an idea of erecting a small white picket fence around the park to define its space and to establish designated entrances. This and other topics including parking in the park and piped in music led Greg Pease to explain that all of the topics could be included in a RFI, which would provide a wealth of suggestions to each outline topic. Ms. Boree explained how the information in the RFI would be ranked and used to prepare the Request for Proposal, which would also ask for dollar figures and budgetary information.

The City’s Maintenance responsibility to the park was discussed. Mr. Bailey explained that the park is much like the Florida Theatre. The city maintains the building, while the management company books acts and takes care of the inside of the building. CM Gulliford called for landscaping. Ms. Boree reminded that the budget for annuals has been cut. CM Gulliford emphasized that the better the park is landscaped the more attractive it will be and use will increase.
The topic of revenue sources would include questions about what role the city would play in funding the plaza, fees for vendors, fees for events to be addressed in the RFI.

Operating hours was briefly discussed, again leaving it up to the RFI.

As the meeting wound down, CM Gulliford said he would get with Dan Macdonald, to go over what was discussed to begin drafting the RFI. This draft will be sent to committee members for additions and comments.

Ms. Lisska asked Mr. Teal if members of the committee could, if they were so inclined, form or be members of a Friends of Hemming Plaza group. Mr. Teal said that they could as long as this group worked in an advisory position.
The meeting adjourned at 4:50 p.m.
Minutes prepared by Dan Macdonald, ECA District 8.

